56 Mount Prospect Park

Belfast

BT9 7BG

Tel 0232-664111

8 August 1994

Dear Lord Ponsonby,

I am writing to ask your assistance in getting your recent amendment on male rape (and those of your colleagues Lady Mallalieu and Lord Mackintosh, to whom this letter is being copied) to the Criminal Justice Bill, extended to cover Northern Ireland.

As you may know, we in NIGRA - the Northern Ireland Gay Rights Association - were successful through an amendment moved by Kate Hoey MP in getting the gay age of consent reduced to eighteen and then the Armed Forces decriminalisation both added in to the Bill for Northern Ireland. However we were out of touch in early July and were unable to keep abreast of the later developments to the Bill.

As the Bill has now moved back to the House of Commons for the last stage of considering the Lords amendments, we understand there is still a chance of getting the Northern Ireland extension if an MP amends your amendments and the Lords accept that final change.

We have spoken to the relevant civil servants in the Criminal Justice section of the Northern Ireland Office (including a Dr Power) and as expected they have no intention of pursuing the matters themselves even though it is recognised that the responsible minister, Sir John Wheeler MP, has been sympathetic to these changes in the law - and despite the fact that the cost of legislating again is enormous and that the consequent delays will be unfair on anyone criminalised only now in Ulster.

Unless expressly instructed otherwise, NIO civil servants stick rigidly to the convention that Northern Ireland law must be legislated separately from GB and later, if at all. Despite having been found guilty at the European Court of Human Rights at Strasbourg on this very subject in 1981 there is no yielding on the question, even though the convention has already been breached in this Bill by Kate Hoey.

The request I am making to you is that you get in contact with the NIO and ask if they will provide you with the text of the necessary amendments to enable extension to the province now. We do not have the necessary skills to draft this ourselves and as we are at the 11th hour the draft that might be tabled in the Commons will have to be exactly right. They may well respond positively to your request as I believe the Home Office did in response to your GB amendments. They certainly would not do it for a local group here.

If the exact and perfect text was so provided we would then be in the best position to ask an MP like Kate Hoey or Harry Cohen to put it down as an amendment in the full knowledge that that was all they had to do, and that if there were Scottish amendments on the move we could try to get into their slipstream.

Yours sincerely
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